TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

September 23, 2019
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler


Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
Others Present:

Dave Cota

Neal Trask




Tim Flight

Annie Twitchell
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those present.  
Expense warrants #38 in the amount of $268,442.66 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
Payroll warrants #37 in the amount of $24,867.35 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes from the September 11, 2019 meeting were reviewed.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
The first order of business was to further discuss the potential purchase of the 250-acre Ted Jones Lot without a current right of way easement to the property.   To date, they have not received a response from the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) about the easement, though efforts continue.  The area of the proposed easement is approximately a mile of the Narrow-Gauge rail bed.   There will need to be some bridges and/or new culverts placed in order to access the lot to be able to build and groom trails on the lot.  The purchase price would be $150,000, after grant funding from Maine Community Foundation.   There’s a need to make a decision now, since the promissory note from Jordan Lumber Company Partners, LLC (current owner) to the former owner comes due November 30th.   Logging in that parcel is likely about ten years away.   Lloyd Cuttler noted that the town has been involved with a similar purchase before, and where the Town would like to put the land in conservation for the expansion of recreation, he feels its appropriate to consider and bring to a town vote.  Where it was already discussed at the prior town meeting, he does not feel this would be a “rush” to vote, and he feels the Selectmen owe it to the town to have the opportunity to re-vote it.   Dave Cota has recommended an October 14th date for a special town meeting.  He has prepared an outline that explains the particulars of the proposed purchase and proposed future use for the land.  If a permanent easement cannot be obtained Dave suggested that the Town request year to year use permits from PIN much like what currently happens for ATV, snowmobile and bike trails on PIN land. Bob Luce asked how e-bikes are classified.   Larry Warren said that Class 1 bikes qualify to be on trails, since they are pedal assisted and don’t exceed 20 mph.   Higher classes have a throttle and exceed 20 mph and they are regulated as to where they can go, though none are subject to registration.   Dave Cota said that towns can regulate where e-bikes are allowed.  Longfellow Heritage Trails is open to allowing e-bikes.  Tim Flight said that Carrabassett does not currently disallow e-bikes.  He said most professional cross-country racers are training on e-bikes, since the courses are now more technically challenging and the racers need to work on their technical skills.   Everyone acknowledges that they’re already here, and Dave Cota noted that the proposed conservation easement on the “Ted Jones Lot” allows them.   Bob Luce said he wants to keep all recreational opportunities without going backwards.  Neal Trask asked how that would work with the ATV trail system; Larry Warren said that he imagines that the ATV Clubs or Snowmobiles Clubs would have to post their trails if they do not want e-bikes on them.  Neal noted that motorcycles are prohibited by many landowners.  For clarification, Lloyd Cuttler reiterated that the legislation allowed for them, unless disallowed by the local regulatory body.  Larry Warren checked with Don Fowler as to a proposed closing date for the property; he was told that unless the Jordan’s have reason otherwise, he suggests they close in 2020.    Dave Cota said that he has been told PIN has suggested that several members of the PIN tribal council come to CV to meet with members of the Selectmen on this matter, as well as several other matters, but that date is not known. Dave indicated that he is working closely with their representative to arrange this meeting.  Larry Warren said that, if the easement is not allowed, the prospect of a trail to Kingfield is zero to none, and then a plan for what to do with the property would need to be reconsidered.   Bob Luce said it could take a month or it could take several years to get the easement, and the Town could still proceed with the purchase and put it into conservation.  Larry noted that it’s on both sides of the Carrabassett River.   Dave Cota provided Selectmen with a draft agenda warrant for a special town meeting.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to call a special town meeting for October 14th to discuss and vote on this matter.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
Dave Cota reported that the timing shed at the Outdoor Center is in poor condition and does not compliment the facility.   He has a quote of $6,875 to purchase a 10’ x 20’ building. This is a custom-built building that includes a lot of items such as form insulation and windows. This could be obtained in time for a big event at the beginning of December (over 500 Nordic racers).   This could be paid for from the Outdoor Center Reserve Account (current balance $77,000).   Dave Cota noted that he’s speaking with Sugarloaf concerning a new lighting system for the parking lots, and he’s asked Sugarloaf to also pay to bring electricity to the new timing shed.   Lloyd Cuttler asked if there should be more planning for the electrical for the parking lot lighting system to potentially provide for camping at the facility, regardless of whether that eventually happens, but maybe have enough power to tap into in the future if desired.   Karen Campbell suggested that it would be helpful to look for a way to allow buses to loop around, since it’s very challenging now.  Lloyd Cutter made a motion to approve the purchase of the new timing shed.  Karen Campbell seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

Dave Cota reported that John Freeman, a CV resident and member of the golf course, has expressed an interest in being appointed to the Golf Course Greens Committee. Dave indicated that we should look for more member interest and possibly another Selectmen.  Jay Reynolds said he would be willing to do it, if needed.   Karen Campbell made a motion to appoint John Freeman and Jay Reynold to the Committee.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved.

Dave Cota reported that a new electrical line will be installed for the newly expanded Town Park Pavilion.  Also, while the excavator is here, he would like to work with Dead River to eliminate an underground tank near the park bays and install a new above ground tank.   The ambulance service has two different sources for propane, and the generator also uses propane.  This would help to clean up the area.   Dave recommends renovating the dog pound that is really not be used and converting it into either storage space or other usable space for the Outdoor Adventure Camp.  He feels the summer camp could use this space.  Bob Luce noted that he expressed to the president of Dead River that the Town appreciates their efforts to improve the appearance of their bulk plant.
Bob Luce reported that a letter has been received from Maine Municipal Association announcing that Carrabassett Valley has received a Supreme Award from the Maine Municipal Association for the Municipal Annual Report Competition.

Dave Cota reported that Sugarloaf has agreed to donate the land for the new Mountain Fire Station.   He said this is indicative of the great relationship between Sugarloaf and Carrabassett Valley.

The Outdoor Adaptive Center asked if they can lease out one or two of their rooms for a physical therapist weekly.    The Selectmen feel this would be a great service to the community.

Dave Cota said he would like suggest to the Selectmen that Bill Gilmore stay on as a part-time Assessor that would allow Chris Parks to devote full time for Code Enforcement. Dave indicated that Chris has already taken on a fair amount of the Town’s facility management with his engineering and technical skills which as been a big help to him as the Town now owns a lot of buildings/facilities.  This proposed plan will be put before the Budget Committee. Dave indicated that this would position our growing Town well with regards to Code Enforcement and Assessing and will not require a significant budget increase. Selectmen agreed this would be good for the Town.
Dave Cota reported that there’s no news related to the cell phone tower potential lease changes.  If there’s any sale, Lloyd Cutler believes the Town should take it over ten years and have the funds go into the Recreation Fund.   Dave Cota said, if this arrangement were presented, it would need to go to a Town Meeting.
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

